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JUSTICE, CLASS INTERESTS AND MARXISM 

Kai Nielsen 

INTRODUCTION 

What I attempt here is largely negative. I shall, that is, be a 
nay-Sayer and a second-sayer rather than a yea-sayer and a first­
sayer. I am not unambivalent about that for I realize it is an 
easier task to be a nay-sayer and a second-sayer than a yea-sayer 
who is also a first-sayer. More importantly, and less egocentri­
cally, I think a first-saying positive account here is very im­
portant indeed for it is an issue of general human importance 
concerning which there is considerable confusion. In such a situ­
ation it is important, if we can, to set matters straight. 1 think 
setting matters straight will reveal that a strong, perhaps even a 
sound, Marxist case can be made for, given the way the productive 
forces have developed and are likely to continue to develop, the 
preferability, morally speaking, though not only morally speaking, 
of socialism (whatever we might say about its Statist distortions 
in some existing socialisms) over capitalism and for, in our cir­
cumstances, the injustice of capitalism and for the moral unaccep­
tability of the very institution of private productive property. 
(1 do not, of course, speak of personal property like owning a 
house or a car.) However, 1 do not yet, philosophically speaking, 
see my way 0 clearly enough here. What 1 shall argue instead, and 
what 1 hope I have attained some clarity about, is that two very 
influential and indoeed powerfully argued accounts, accounts I 
shall label Marxist immoralism and Marxist moralism respectively 
are both seriously in error. They both, however, have identified 
some things which are true, and indeed importantly true; but their 
own errors are such, along with the importance of what they are 
gesturing at, as to strongly motivate us to look at the familiar 
moral terrain in another way and to try to develop, what 1 hope to 
attempt myself on another occasion, namely a more adequate posi­
tive account, an account incorporating in a lI).ore comprehensive way 
- some might even say a more dialectical way - the valid elements 
in both Marxist immoralism and Marxist moralism. 

My own nascent view, a half-formed view which I shall not argue 
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for here, is indeed closer to Marxist moralism in substantive 
conclusion, but, methodologically speaking, it is more in the 
spirit of Marxist immoralism with its more historicist setting 
aside of a moral rationalism freely proclaiming. While agreeing, 
as I have just remarked, in substantive conclusion with some Marx­
ist moralists, I distance myself from their confident reliance on 
rights - indeed what G.A. Cohen calls natural rights - and from 
their implicit reliance on moral intuitions unchaste ned and un­
weeded by the coherentist discipline of wide reflective equili­
brium: a coherentism that would in principle at least, leave no 
intuitions (considered judgments) intact, protected, as in a to­
tally safe harbor, in some unchallengable, foundationalist manner, 
independently of a consideration of how well they fit with other 
claims so as to make a consistent and coherent whole matching with 
everything we know or can reliably believe. Indeed there are some 
very firmly embedded considered judgments that will. no doubt never 
in fact be challenged but they also fit in well in this coheren­
tist package and are not in principle unchallengable. (We should 
take to heart here the attitude of Peirce's critical commonsen­
sism.) 

I 

Marxists, theorists sympathetic to Marx and Marxologists are divi­
ded both over whether Marx thought and whether Marxists should 
think that capitalism or any whole social formation is just or 
unjust or indeed over whether we can properly use such terms of 
appraisal at all for whole social formations. l Even analytical 
philosophers sympathetic to Marx and thoroughly knowledgeable 
about Marx and Marxism and with a similar philosophical and social 
science orientation are sharply divided over this issue.2 The 
contrast comes out both vividly and starkly if we compare the 
views of Allen Wood and G.A. Cohen. They are both analytical phi­
losophers thoroughly immersed in the work of Marx and they both 
have written distinguished critical interpretations of Marx.3 

All that notwithstanding, they are deeply divided over this issue. 
On the one hand, Wood would have it that concepts such as justice 
were for Marx through and through ideological constructions which 
could have no critical content for appraising capitalism or any 
socia:! formation (or indeed anything else) and that this is not 
just Marx's own possibly eccentric view about morality but is 
something which is integral to a thoroughly and consistently Marx­
ist conception of things.4 Cohen, on the other hand, takes it that 
Marx condemned capitalism as unjust, and indeed in a suitably 
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nonrelativist sense, and, he further claims, that such a moral 
critique should be a central element in contemporary Marxist theo­
ry, exhibiting a place where philosophers can make a contribution 
to establishing whether or not the capitalist system itself, and 
not just some capitalist systems, is in our historical epoch un­
just and whether, by contrast, under socialism and eventually 
under communism, justice can reasonably be expected to flourish 
along with a more general human flourishing. 

I want to at least make a start at sorting this general issue 
out by inspecting their respective arguments to see where they 
leave us. I focus on them because they are both distinguished 
interpreters of Marx and perceptive and able philosophers with, 
generally speaking, a similar philosophical orientation and, over 
most issues, though not over this one, they have rather similar 
views on Marx. Given their general similarity of approach, coupled 
with their sharp difference over this issue, they are instructive 
su bjects for comparison. 

II 

I should like to make one disclaimer initially. I think Wood, and 
Richard Miller as well, who has a broadly similar conception to 
that of Wood, are exactly right in arguing that such a rejection 
of justice, or, more generally still, a rejection of the moral 
point of view in the assessing of institutions or in deciding, 
politically and socially speaking, what is to be done, does not 
entail, justify or excuse a bloodthirsty realpolitik, the lack of 
common human decency or the sorts of excesses that have sometimes 
been committed in the name of socialism.s 

In "Justice and Class Interests" Wood wants to confront what I 
have called Marxist moralism.6 He in particular wants to confront 
the kind of Marxist, sympathetic to justice, who (a) sets out to 
show, along Mar::\.'i.an lines, that a case can be made for the injus­
tice of capitalism and the justice of a properly democratic socia­
lism, conforming to Marx's conception of what a socialist society 
will be like, and (b) who als6 will agree with Wood that on the 
basis of Marx's own texts Marx himself would not so appraise: cao.. 
pitalism and socialism and indeed regarded moral conceptions as 
through and through ideological. So the position Wood wishes prin­
cipally to refute (a position more concessive to Wood than Co­
hen's) is that of the person who will agree here on the Marxo­
logical point that Marx did not regard capitalism as unjust but 
who will then go on to argue that this Marxological point does not 
count for much since he regards Marx's "views ahout morality [as] 
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sufficiently idiosyncratic and sufficiently far removed from the 
central insights of his social thought that they need not be taken 
seriously."7 Taking it that he has made the Marxological point 
elsewhere, it is this sort of view that Wood wants to confront and 
confute in his "Justice and Class Interests."s 

Wood sets out to show that Marxist moralism rests on a mi!3take. 
To take Marx seriously, to accept some reasonable reading of the 
core canonical claims of Marx's social theory, would, he argues, 
lead one. to reject the moral point of view as being irretrievably 
ideological and with that, of course, to reject justice as a cri­
tical category for assessing institutions and to see justice-talk, 
and moral-talk more generally, as ideologiCal instruments with (in 
most circumstances) a pervasively conservative social function. 
Morai norms are not good vehicles for "revolutionary demands and 
aspirations"; they are rather "expressions of a given social 
order, and specifically as expressive of the demands that order 
makes to insure its survival and smooth functioning."(10) 

Such a view of the essentially conservative social function of 
morality is, Wood argues, grounded in Marx's historical materia­
lism, his conception of ideology, his conception of class, class 
interests and class conflict. It is not, Wood claims, rooted in 
any eccentric and possibly philosophically naive meta-ethical or 
normative ethical conceptions that Marx may have had. It is rather 
rooted in canonical elements of his thought. 

It is not that Marx or Marxists,' following Marx here, are com­
mitted to a kind of irrationalism or conceptual relativism with· 
some theses of conceptual imprisonment. Marx, and Engels as well, 
were plainly children of the Enlightenment and most Marxists have 
followed them here. They believed, as Wood puts it, that "rational 
deliberation about social institutions would be an important part 
of any free or truly human society."(ll) They would agree with 
John Rawls that this is one of our highest-order interests. But 
what Marx and Engels were also concerned to expose - and here they 
are not typical Enlightenment figures - is what they took to be 
the pervasive self-deception of most moral and political philo­
sophers in their believing that what is most essential in "delibe­
rating about how best to set up social arrangements is to develop 
and utilize pr'inciples of justice to distribute the burdens and 
benefits of social life."(ll) Wood wants to show that, what seems 
to most philosophers and political theorists to be an almost self­
evidently natural and reason~ble way to proceed, is, from the 
point of view of a consistently worked out Marxist social theory, 
a retrograde step embracing an unfortunate utopianism which blinds 
itself and would, if accepted, blind us, to the nature of social 
reality. 
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Wood agrees that Marx did object - and indeed perfectly consis­
tently with his overall orientation - to the way control over the 
means of production was distributed in capitalist societies, to 
the distributions in such societies of opportunities to acquire 
education and skills, to gain leisure, health care, decent hous­
ing, security and the like. He further grants that it seems at 
least to make sense to see if we could, looking at these concrete 
judgments of Marx, construct a conception of justice which might 
be used to explain and justify those, and similar, specific as­
sessments of th9se capitalist distributions. Wood concedes that 
there is a certain initial plausibility to that, but, all that to 
the contrary notwithstanding, when one takes to heart what justice 
is and when one notes, and carefully reflects on some central 
features of Marx's core theory that Wood will advert to, that this 
initial plausibility will evaporate. 

There are here in what Wood adverts to three elements, two 
specifically Marxist, namely Marx's historical materialism and his 
conception of revolutionary practice based on it, and the other, a 
conceptual point about what justice is. Let us turn to the concep­
tual point about justice first. Any principle of justice you like, 
egalitarian or inegalitarian, to be a principle of justice at all 
must be a principle which is disinterested or impartial as regards 
the interests of those to whom the principle is supposed to apply. 
Any differential treatment of those to whom it is supposed to 
apply "must be justified on the basis of some impartial standard, 
such as the special desert of individuals or the greatest common 
good of all concerned."(14) If such differential treatment is not 
.in some way so justified for the distributions, then whatever we 
have - on whatevever other basis we make the. distributions - we do 
not have a principle of justice. A principle of justice, any prin­
ciple of justice at all, even the most elitist or aristocratic, 
must "be justified on the basis of disinterested or impartial 
considerations."(15) This is a necessary condition for something's 
being a principle of justice. 

Next - now bringing in the two Marxist elements - Wood adverts 
to the fact (a fact that Richard Miller has also stressed) that 
"Marx refused to evaluate social institutions from an impartial or 
disinterested standpoint, and regarded the whole enterprise of 
doing so as ensnared in ideological illusions."9(15) Wood next 
seeks to establish that this is not just an eccentricity of Marx's 
but is integral to central elements in his theory. Rather than a 
disinterested appeal to the interests of everyone alike, one must 
appeal, if one is serious about defending socialist revolution and 
socialism generally, to the class interests of the proletariat anL 
their allies. They are indeed, on Marx's reckoning, the vast majo-
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rity, so we are appealing to what are in fact the interests of the 
vast majority, but, Wood claims, Marx "never confuses this with 
the common interests of all society."(16) Indeed, Marx, Wood ar­
gues, regards in class societies any conception of the common good 
or of universal interests as an ideological myth. IO There are, 
Marx unblinkingly recognized, large groups of people (the bour­
geoisie and the landed aristocracy) "whose interests are going 
to be simply ignored or sacrificed by the revolution."(6) Marx 
is perfectly explicit and straightforward about this.l1 This 
attitude, Wood argues, is what is required if we are to make a 
consistent application of Marx's account of historical materialism 
and his theory of classes. 

Marx - to get on with seeing what is involved in Wood's claim 
here - sees history as divided into epochs each with its distinct 
mode of production. Where there are classes in society, they 
stand, in these different modes of production, in different posi­
tions and, most vitally for identifying their class position, have 
different roles in the economic relations which are a part of this 
mode of production. These classes, with their distinctive socio­
economic roles, do not all have the same effective control over 
the means, process and fruits of production of the society in 
which they live. Throughout history, viewing now human society as 
a whole, the forces of production tend to develop and indeed have 
developed and this will invariably, as the productive forces de­
velop, lead in determinate historical circumstances to situations 
where the relations of production come to make a bad fit with the 
forces· of production and this in turn tends to sharpen class con­
flict. 12· But, even when the forces and relations of production are 
for a time in matching harmony, it still remains the case, since 
with classes there are relations of domination and subordination, 
that with their very existence there are class interests which are 
antagonist and irreducibly so in a society with such a class for­
mation. Indeed something like this will be true in any class so­
ciety at all. As the productive powers (forces) develop and the 
extant relations of production become obsolete in the face of that 
development, the mechanism, according to historical materialism by 
which the adjustment of social relations to productive powers is 
carried out is the class struggle, culminating, where the changes 
are extensive, in a social revolution which will bring into being 
new relations of production more consonant with the new powers of 
production and which together will come to constitute a new and 
distinct mode of production. 

We have, on Marx's conception, except in the mystifying lens 
of ideology, no conception of and no reality to, the Gontention 
that there are society-wide interests which would constitute a 
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common good which might, in a good Durkheimian fashion, bind so­
ciety together. What we actually have instead is the conflicting 
class interests of the various antagonistic and contending classes 
which, for each of them, is based on a situation which is common 
to the members of each class. It is a situation which should be 
called their distinctive class situation. 

In our society, to take the two main classes, there are the 
capitalists, who own and have control over the means of production 
and have a perfectly rational interest in maintaining that owner­
ship and control, and then there are the workers who are excluded 
from control over the means of production and who have a perfectly 
rational interest in wresting it away from those who do have con­
trol over it. 

Where we are not just talking about the individual interests of 
the members of the class but about what can be called the inte­
rests of the class as a whole and hence the class interests (the 
long term goals of a class movement), we are in effect talking 
about "the establishment and defense of a certain set of pro­
duction relations in society."(18) It is in this way that we iden­
tify class interests and it is these class interests which are 
the proximate driving force of history, the central triggers in 
epochal social change, with the underlying and more fundamental 
causes being the developing productive forces, which, when they 
come in conflict with the relations of production, give rise to 
class struggle. Still, as Wood puts it, it is through class strug­
gle that we as historical agents relate effectively to history. 
Our historical role "depends on the relation of our actions to 
class 'interests and, the struggle between them."(19) 

III 

It is this account of historical materialism and revolutionary 
class struggle which prepares the ground for what Wood calls the 
class interest thesis which in turn is an essential premise for 
what he calls the class interests argument which is the argument 
designed to show that Marxists cannot have a theory or an account 
of justice as a critically normative concept or coherently main­
tain that in some transhistotical, critical and non-mode-of-pro­
duction-relative sense, capitalism is unjust and socialism just. 
The class interest thesis is stated by Wood as follows: 

To understand ourselves as historical agents is to under­
stand these interests [class interests] and the "oearing of 
our actions on them. Whatever the aims or conscious in ten-
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tions of our actions may be, Marx believes that our actions 
are historically effective only insofar as they involve 
the pursuit of class interests, and the historical meaning 
of our actions consists in their functional role in the 
struggle between such interests.(19) 

It is We "8 key point that when we think through carefully and 
nonevab :r the implications of the class interests thesis, we 
will come. to see that we cannot be historically effective by mo­
ralizing. We cannot in any fundamental way change the world by 
making a case - no matter how sound a case - for the injustice of 
capitalism. But, given our conception of the unity of theory and 
practice, it is one of our deepest interests to be historically 
effective. But this means that we should not in thinking about 
society - in thinking politically about what is to be done - have 
much interest in considerations of justice and injustice. Wood 
tries to establish this by what he calls "the class interests 
argument," an argument which I will now explain and critically 
examine. 

IV 

Why does the acceptance of the class interests thesis dictate 
setting aside such an appeal to justice? If we accept the class 
interests thesis, as it seems as historical materialists we must, 
and, if we wish to be historically effective, we will take to 
heart the fact "that whatever desires, values and goals we may 
have, our accomplishments as historical agents are basically going 
to consist in the way we further the interests of certain clas­
ses."(19) In struggling to be historically effective, we will look 
at the existing historical movements and come, particularly if 
we have the anomalous class position of most intellectuals, to 
side with a movement (as in taking the standpoint of labor) and 
to identify with it (albeit sometimes critically), choosing and 
seeking to realize its goals as our goals. If we wish to be histo­
rically effective, we will take such a standpoint rather than 
to engage in the task of "setting our goals according to abstract 
values or standards and then trying to find some means for achie­
ving them."(19) We will, of course, consonant with our vocation as 
intellectuals, do so critically - and this will (speaking now of 
intellectuals as a group) have its own, sometimes more, sometimes 
less, important political effects - but side with one or another 
of the contemporary classes we must if we have a sense of our­
selves as historical agents and care about playing some role in 
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the struggles of our time. This, of course, holds only if we are 
convinced of the approximate truth of historical materialism and 
Marx's conception of class struggle and if indeed these theses are 
approximately true. 

So - at least given certain factual beliefs - to be effective 
historical agents we must take some class position, but the class 
interests thesis also asserts that in no case can these goals (the 
goals consonant with determinate class interests) be determined by 
disinterested or impartial considerations. What is involved in 
class struggle is always "the particular interests of one class 
struggling against other classes."(20) What we need firmly to 
recognize is that to identify ourselves with a class movement is 
therefore to abandon the pretense to ourselves that our fundamen­
tal concern is with what is disinterestedly or impartially good. 
For "according to the class interests thesis, no effective histo­
rical action ever takes the form of pursing what is impartially or 
disinterestedly good."(20) What we are to do, in public life at 
least, is determined by our identification with a class movement. 
But, says Wood, that involves pursuing class interests as such and 
not for the sake of some further end. A concern with "justice as 
one's fundamental goal and an acceptance of the practical conse­
quences of the class interests thesis are therefore incompati­
ble."(20) It is this argument that Wood calls 'the class interests 
argument'. 

v 

Having completed setting out the basic structure of his argument, 
Wood considers objections, qualifications and caveats. It is here 
- or at least I shall so argue - where he makes ,remarks which 
begin to ma,ke his case against a justicizing Marxism or a Marxist 
moralism vulnerable. Wood remarks, bringing up a point that Ri­
chard Miller has also laid great stress on, that "sometimes Marx 
appears to think that the class interests thesis, perhaps together 
with the fact that society is torn by deep class conflict, entails 
the very idea of a common interest, or of what is impartially 
and disinterested good, is a mere chimera, that there is no such 
thing."13(21) And that is surely, as my exposition has brought 
out, the way the argument has been presented here following Wood 
himself. But now, Wood claims,_ there is nothing in the canonical 
core of Marxism, nothing in Marx's historical materialism or con­
ception of revolutionary practice, which would require that. Marx, 
as Miller shows in presenting Marx, points to the fact that while 
in each class society there is a motley of goods, concerning many 
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of whose items there is generally a wide acceptance in that so­
ciety, there is no general consensus about the specific items (or, 
at least, all the specific items) or on the weighting of these 
sometimes conflicting goods. The motley remains just a motley. 
There is plainly an overlap in people's interests but there is 
conflict as well and there is no consensus about how to resolve 
such conflicts. There is no hierarchically ordered unified picture 
of the good life or even a unified picture of the good life to­
wards which there is consensus. Concerning this Wood remarks: "the 
idea of what is impartially or disinterestedly good is not the 
idea of an empirical agreement or overlap between people's inte­
rests. Instead, it is the idea of something which is good from a 
standpoint independent of any particular interests, though perhaps 
not independent of all human interests whatever."(21) 

Wood argues (as does Miller as well), though without reference 
to any element of the canonical corpus of Marxism, that in our 
bourgeois societies there are such sharp conflicts of interest and 
that there is no agreement about any generalized human interests 
that might constitute a common good. But, Wood adds, this does not 
show that there could not be such an agreement, that careful deli­
berations, using wide reflective equilibrium, could not reasonably 
be expected, if conditions of undistorted discourse were ever to 
come to prevail, to establish such a consensus. Moreover, it also 
does not show that Marxist theoreticians, if there is something to 
Marxist empirical theory, with their sensitivities to the way 
ideology functions and the like, would not be in a good position 
to have some shrewd idea what those generalized interests are, if 
indeed there are any. 

Perhaps, contrary to what I have just said above, a critically 
skeptical moral theory (say a theory like J.L. Mackie's) could 
establish that we have no good reason to expect that such a con­
sensus could be attained? It might even be able to show that there 
is something incoherent, or in some other way radically mistaken, 
in the very idea of such a standpoint? But, while all these things 
are possible, neither of these claims, or anything bearing a rea­
sonable family resemblance to them, are part of the core concep­
tions of Marxism and there are no clear implicates of those con­
ceptions which establish either them or their country or city 
cousins. As Wood well puts it, it is not enough to show "that 
people's interests do in fact profoundly conflict"; we must also 
show that there are no deep underlying interests which would en­
able us to eke out a sound conception of what is impartially and 
disinterestedly good and which would provide a basis for a reso­
lution of those conflicts. 

However - and this is the really vital point here - Wood's 
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class interests argument, intriguingly and significantly, does not 
rest on a belief that there is no "universal interest or a disin­
terested standpoint."(21) What it requires, instead, is what Wood 
calls the weaker claim "that the practical recognition of the 
class interests thesis excludes self-conscious historical agents 
from taking justice (or what is impartially good) as their primary 
object of concern."(21) But now - or so it seems to me - the nar­
rative begins to have another look, a look which (pace Wood) is 
not so favorable to Marxist immoralism. This comes out in an argu­
ment of Wood's meant to establish just the opposite. 

In so arguing Wood contends that it may well be the case that 
"in pursuing the interests of a class" we will also be pursuing 
what is in fact just or disinterestedly good."(20) The class inte­
rests argument only claims that we cannot· take moral reasons as 
the primary reasons for supporting the working class. Given the 
truth of the class interests thesis, such an historical agent with 
a sense of her vocation, must value proletarian class interests 
ahead of what, if anything, is disinterestedly good.(21) Where 
Marxist imnioralism most decisively comes in, Wood claims, is in 
the belief (resulting in a commitment) that if there is ever a 
conflict between proletarian class interests and what is disin­
terestedly good the proletarian interests trump those moral in­
terests. This reverses the usual belief that moral considerations 
override any such conflicting considerations. 

The justicizing Marxist (the Marxist moralist) should reply 
that this is an unreal situation, a desert-islandish, hypothetical 
situation. Given a realistic understanding of what proletarian 
class interests are, they cannot, as a matter of fact, conflict 
with what is disinterestedly good so that an historical agent 
could be faced with a situation where she must choose between 
struggling to realize proletarian class interests and what is 
disinterestedly good. The Marxist, rightly or wrongly, conceives 
the matter in such a way that the class interests of proletarians 
will also, as a matter of fact, though surely not as a matter of 
definition, be the interests of the vast majority of humankind: 
proletarians and, as well, many other groups (farmers, lumpen­
proletarians, petty bourgeoisie, and most intellectuals and pro­
fessionals). What is in the class interests of the proleta.riat 
will only go against the interests of the capitalist class. But 
its membership is such that it is only a minuscule part of the 
total" population. (In our times, to put it conservatively, hardly 
more than 5% of the population.) Moreover, it would not go against 
all of their interests as individuals but only against those inte­
rests closely linked to their interests in continuing to engage in 
capitalist acts. Their vital interests centering around what are 
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usually called our civil liberties need in most situations not 
be affected. Where they would be affected, say in the unsettled 
aftermath of a bitter civil war, their free speech rights would 
indeed be overridden. But, or so a Marxist is perfectly and con­
sistently at liberty to claim, they still, in the way Joel Fein­
berg has shown, remain inalienable.14 What happens here ~n the 
overriding in such a particular situation of their free speech 
rights is no different than what happens in any bourgeois society 
when it is in a state like that of war where all sorts of censor­
ship restrictions are routinely recognized to be essential. More­
over, they are recognized to be essential from the perspective of 
what is disinterestedly good. (Leon Trotsky was surely right in 
pointing out in his Their Morals and Ours the hypocrisy of bour-
geois critics of the communists on such issues.) , 

In morality in important ways, when push comes to shove, num­
bers count. If you are standing by a lakeshore in rough weather 
and you are a strong swimmer and you see two boats equidistant 
from. you capsize, one to your right and the other to your left, 
with three small children in the one to the right and one child in 
the one to the left, ceteris paribus, you will - and indeed should 
- first try to help the one on the right. Though moral issues are 
not vote issues, it is also the case that numbers just do count in 
morality. Where interests of the same type and of the same order 
of importance intractably conflict and both interests cannot be 
satisfied, morality (the moral point of view) requires that we 
satisfy the greater or more extensive interests where this can be 
ascertained. In the case of my above example the interests of 
three children trump the interests of the single child. Similarly, 
in situations where proletarian interests conflict with bourgeois 
interests of the same order, the proletarian interests trump them, 
and for at least the same reasons as the interests of the three 
children override the interests of the single child. Here numbers 
importantly count. It is crucial in making that evaluation to keep 
firmly in mind the· fact that the interests of the proletariat are 
also the interests of the vast majority and that the it:lterests of 
the capitalist are that of a very small minority indeed of the 
total population. 

I say 'at least for the same reasons' for there seem to me 
additional reasons in the proletarian case that do not apply in 
my simple example where the same interests are at stake and indeed 
where conflicting vital interes.ts are clearly at stake. An added 
item, making a distinct point, is relevant here. It is at least 
arguable in the proletarian/bourgeois case that the conflicting 
interests are not of equal importance and that it is also morally 
relevant that capitalists - and unavoidably so - exploit wor-
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kers. 15 The essential interests for the worker is that of escape 
from dehumanizing conditions and the attaining of autonomy or at 
least the achievement of greater autonomy. Even if he is in a 
sufficiently wealthy capitalist society such that his health and 
security is not threatened, nonetheless his autonomy surely is, 
namely his ability to control his own life, to be self-directed. 
This good - surely a very precious higher-order interest of human 
beings - is undermined, or at least hedged in and weakened, in 
capitalist societies since in capitalist societies there is and 
can be no thorough workplace democracy. That is to say, a capita­
list society cannot be a society where the people in the workplace 
own and control their own means of production and (a) collectively 
and democratically decide what to do (b) similarly decide under 
what conditions to do it (where this can be controlled and where 
there are feasible options) and (c) where they have, in an overall 
democratic environment, a say in what is to be done with what they 
produce. In a socialist society a worker would have such autonomy 
as would the former capitalist as well, for in a socialist society 
the former capitalist would be a worker like others and would have 
the same possibilities for autonomy, i.e., the same conditions for 
self-direction, that the other workers would have. What he would 
lose is some negative liberty, that is, with the proscribing of 
capitalist acts, there would be an interference with his freedom 
to buy and sell and to invest, and thus, in certain domains, an 
interference with his doing what he wants, but this is not the 
same as a limitation on a more comprehensive freedom and it is 
not, as we have for workers in capitalism, an undermining of his 
autonomy. 

The undermining of autonomy, of self-direction, is far more 
important than an undermining of negative liberty, the inter­
ference (in certain domains) with doing what you want to do. These 
two interests, while both are important, are not on a par. So the 
proletarian interests are not only the interests of a far greater 
number of people, they are, as well, interests which are also more 
important interests than the interests of the bourgeoisie which 
get sacrificed in socialism. 

The defender of the class interests thesis, if she is well 
informed, knows that, so she knows that in siding with socialism 
she does not have to choose between the pursuit of proletarian 
class interests and a pursuit of what is disinterestedly good, 
for, if there is such a thing, it will best be achieved, if it can 
be achieved at all, by pursuing proletarian class interests. It is 
on the Marxist story - and this is part of its canonical core -
the case that proletarian emancipation, which on such an account 
is a key to the creation of a classless society, will provide the 
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conditions for a general human emancipation. The defender of the 
class interests thesis does not have to choose between pursuing 
class interests and pursuing what is disinterest~dly good, for by 
pursuing class interests he thereby in fact also pursues what is 
disinterestedly good and, if, contrary to what is involved in that 
claim, the disinterestedly good is an ideological illusion, some­
thing that Wood, as distinct from Miller, ·does not believe that 
Marxists must assume, then there is nothing like this in the first 
place that can be coherently contrasted with proletarian interests 
so that we have to choose between them. If, on the other hand, 
there is a coherent concept of the disinterestedly good, as we 
have assumed, then it is the case that proletarian interests are 
the means by which we achieve a situation in which what is dis­
interestedly good can prevail and, in practical political action, 
by placing them first, we achieve a differential treatment of 
interests that is itself impartially defendable from the vantage 
point of what is disinterestedly good both at the point of choice 
- where sometimes hard choices must be made and the lesser evil 
chosen - and in the future. There is no good reason for claiming 
that someone who accepts the class interests thesis, as I believe 
we should, must reject the moral point of view or the possibility 
of assessing capitalism and socialism in terms of Justice. 

VI 

The above (pace Wood) does not stand in conflict with a practi­
cal, if you will, tactical stress, of the class interests thesis, 
namely that it is counterproductive and harmful to the socialist 
cause to be preoccupied, as Marxist humanism is, with trying to 
ascertain what the disinterested human good is or with what is a 
really fair distribution of things. Marx remarks contemptuously of 
such utopian 'true socialists' that they "have lost all revolu­
tionary passion and proclaim instead the universal love of huma­
nity."16 In the midst of revolutionary struggle, there is no time 
for such Feuerbachian proclaiming. It is hard enough to try to 
figure out what proletarian class interests are let alone to try 
to figure out what is disinterestedly good or what is the really 
fair distribution of things. Such a moralistic stress would, if 
successful, breed a generation of revolutionary Hamlets and that 
would impeded a socialist transformation of society. The thing to 
do, if we can, is to work towards ascertaining what this interest 
is and then try to spread among the working class and their allies 
as widely as possible this understanding, an understanding that 
will constantly be refined by workers' themselves as they gain in 
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struggle a better understanding of their situation. This, with a 
caveat I shall mention in a moment, seems to me the right tactical 
move for socialist intelligentsia. But a firm acceptance of those 
tactics does not at all entail an abandonment of the belief that 
capitalism is unjust and that with the establishment of socialism 
we will have established a better society that is more compre­
hensively and extensively just than even the best of capitalist 
societies. It is, moreover, fully compatible with the belief that 
by furthering the cause of proletarian class interests we thereby 
will in fact further the cause of justice. Such a belief is fully 
compatible with an acceptance of the class interests thesis and is 
not undermined by the class interests argument. If we ourselves 
are committed to acting as historical agents on the side of' the 
wor king class and to trying to be fully aware and responsible 
moral agents as well, we can and should say to the person who also 
is committed to being such an historical agent and yet wor~ies 
about whether she can ever know what justice is or can ascertain 
what is disinterestedly good, 'Do not, for the time being, put 
such questions at the center of your consciousness but instead 
struggle now for proletarian emancipation and ,Come back to these 
deep questions about justice and the good after socialism has been 
established, though remember, even if we do not have them in re­
flective equilibrium, we have some deeply embedded fairly specific 
considered moral judgments in these domains and they should not 
count for nothing even though they should clearly not be taken 
as self-evident truths (whatever that may mean) clear to the light 
of reason (whatever that may mean). Still they are there as deep 
embedded considered judgments and they should guard you against 
the feeling that you are just acting in a morally arbitrary man­
ner. But, for the time being, put such deep questions about jus­
tice and moral philosophy aside and, being the intellectual you 
are, concentrate instead on critiquing ideology and on helping 
ascertain in our concrete historical situation what proletarian 
class interests actually are and on seeing how they can be made to 
prevail. Do your bit, following the' vocation of an intellectual in 
a working class movement, in ascertaining against the prevailing 
ideology, what those class interests are and be part of a movement 
which seeks to bring into existence and sustain a social world 
which answers to those interests'. 

I said above that I had a caveat to make to what I believe to 
be this largely correct tactical position. We in North America, 
Western Europe and Japan, whether we like it or not, are (or so at 
least it appears) distant from a socialist revolution and we do 
not have a proletariat that shows much militancy or even a recog­
nition of itself as a class, as a proletariat. Philosophers and 
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social scientists are almost invariably situated in universities 
where debates about the justice, including the justice of whole 
social systems, goes on. However, in a wider, vastly more influen­
tial world, there are also all sorts of plays, novels, television 
dramas, films and the like which, sometimes with great sUbtlety 
and sensitive nuance and sometimes (indeed more frequently) just 
as crude propaganda, give their readers/viewers to understand that 
Marxist revolutionaries are a fanatical lot who have substituted 
historical necessity for morality and decency. Lenin and Trotsky 
were tarred wi~h the phrase 'Bolshevik amoralists' and similar 
things go on today. In the context of such debates, it is appro­
priate, even tactically appropriate, to make the claim - a claim 
which can rationally and morally stand on its own - that socia­
lism, indeed socialism in the Marxist mode, can, among other ways, 
be justified ethically speaking. Indeed it can even be justified 
in terms of claims of justice and what is disinterestedly good.' In 
the world of propaganda in which we are immersed that claim, a 
claim which anyway can be defended as being true, is, in the very 
name of proletarian emancipation, worth making. But this remark 
about what should be done in our rather special environment need 
not carryover to what should be stressed to revolutionary cadres 
forming in South Africa, Central America, and Philippines or in 
the shanty towns of Kenya or Peru. 

VII 

Wood would, I believe, still resist and maintain that the class 
interests thesis and the class interests argument will dictate 
that the pursuit of justice is for a consistent Marxist of secon­
dary importance, that Marxist socialists must get their "priori­
ties straight and dampen their enthusiasm for justice" so that 
they can "get on with what really matters," namely furthering 
"the particular interests of the proletariat."(22) The consistent 
Marxist, Wood claims, who has really taken to heart the class 
interest thesis, cannot take the moral point of view for the moral 
point of view requires, not just that we "look to some degree 
favorably on what is disinterestedly or impartially good" but that 
we place "what is disinterestedly or impartially good ahead of any 
particular interest."(22) 

The Marxist, for the reasons I have called attention to, who, 
in my view, should accept the class interest thesis can quite 
properly resist this counter-argument by Wood by arguing in turn 
from a further description of what the class interests thesis 
commits her to. The class interest thesis indeed requires, she 
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should argue, that class interests must be given center stage. We 
must in acting put them first but she can also quite consistently 
and reasonably assert, as I have already argued, that by doing so 
she thereby also furthers the cause of justice. There is no good 
reason to believe that in any nondesert island situation she will 
have to choose between proletarian interests and justice. To think 
otherwise is just Koestlerian dramaturgy. We do not need 'to be 
able to say in some very unlikely counterfactual situation what we 
should do if what might conceivably be the case were to happen and 
proletarian class interests and moral interests were pulled apart. 
To take a mundane analogy, we need not, in thinking about social 
policy, decide what we should do if the whole society at the same 
time needed blood transfusions or dialysis machines. We do need 
to think about things like the effects of there being an increa­
singly large aging population but we do not need to think about 
these desert island situations. We do not need a morality for' all 
possible worlds. Moral theory, even assuming we need one, should 
be constructed, as John Rawls has stressed, for our world and 
worlds recognizably like ours and not for all logically possible 
worlds.!7 

It is important for me to reemphasize at this juncture that I 
agree with Wood that it is vital for a moral agent to attend to 
the historical effects of actions and, I would further contend, 
that what this, as the world is with us, requires, for someone who 
has a good grasp on the facts, is' clearheaded and is impartially 
caring, is a proletarian class affiliation. It requires, that is, 
siding with the working class, taking the standpoint of labor. I 
also agree with Wood that for such a person - indeed for any con­
sistent Marxist - that it would, as things stand, be irrational 
and, I would add, immoral to place any interests above proletarian 
class interests. But, pace Wood, I am claiming that the moral 
agent will ~ever have to pit class interests against morality. In 
fine, I agree with Wood that "what the class interests thesis 
tells us is that those who strive for justice in human history 
are, objectively speaking, always striving on behalf of the inte­
rests of some class or other, and that their striving must, from a 
historical point of view, be regarded in this light, whatever 
their private aims and intentions may be."{25} He is also right, I 
believe, in recognizing that we "cannot accept this thesis and 
still pretend to view our own aims and intentions in· the same way 
we did before."(25} Indeed, as I have tried to ma.ke evident, I 
accept the class interests the"sis, as I thjnk all Marxists must, 
but, so accepting it, does not at all commit one to Marxist immo­
ralisID or to a rejection of the assessment of socialism or capita­
lism by the canons of justice. There is no sound reason for saying 
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with Wood that "objectively speaking the pursuit of justice is 
only a vehicle or mask for the pursuit of class interests .... "(27, 
emphasis mine) It is perfectly possible, and indeed desirable, 
while adhering firmly to the class interests thesis and the Marx­
ian conception of revolutionary practice, to engage in a moral 
critique of capitalism. (pace Wood, 30-1) 

VIII 

I have tried in previous sections, after bringing out its hot 
inconsiderable force, to set aside Marxist immoralism. I now wish 
to consider and, after due consideration, to set aside at least 
some forms of Marxist moralism as well. I shall consider a very 
strange, yet, all that notwithstanding, powerful form of it. It 
is a form which contends, much against the grain of what most 
Marxists think, that Marxists should argue for the injustice of 
the capitalist system and - of course relatedly - for the wrong­
ness of having private productive property, any private productive 
property at all, on the basis that such institutions violate natu­
ral rights. It is, of course, this last claim which sits so stran­
gely with B Marxist perspective. 

This strange thesis comes from G.A. Cohen, a Marxist with im­
peccable credentials, whose Karl Marx's Theory of History: A De­
fense -is the most distinguished rational reconstruction and defen­
se of historical materialism to corne along in many years.IS Cohen, 
reasonably enough, urges Marxists not to be knee-jerk and luddite 
in their rejection of natural rights and he enjoins them carefully 
to reconsider whether they are not in reality in effect appealing 
to natural rights, when, giving expression to what is surely one 

. of their deepest convictions, they maintain that private produc­
tive property is to be abolished. He further asks them carefully 
to consider whether or not it is just bad theories about the na­
ture of morality that stand in their way of acknowledging what 
Cohen takes to be an operative feature of their thinking, namely a 
belief in natural rights and some objective conception of justice. 

Cohen's reasoning is, if nothing else, challenging, jarring 
those of us who like to think of ourselves as working in the Marx­
ist tradition out of our more accustoI1)ed ways of thinking about 
morality. Suppose it could be shown, as I think I have shown in 
my Equality and Liberty, (to use Cohen's statement of the same 
point) "that socializing the principal means of production would 
enhance freedom, because the extra freedom gained by the less well 
off would be greater than the amount lost by the rich."19(8) How­
ever, Cohen remarks, even if this is so, it might still remain 
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true that it would be unjust to expropriate and socialize any 
private productive property. (8) While it is a good thing to bring 
more freedom into the world, it is not right to do so if rights 
are violated in the process. This is so, Cohen 'adds, "because 
justice is a matter of rights, and rights are especially potent 
weapons in moral debate."(8) 

There are many defenders of capitalism who defend the right to 
private property, including private productive property, on the 
ground that we have a natural right legitimately to acquirepri­
vate property and that to deprive people of such legitimately 
acquired private property is to violate their natural rights and 
that, they claim, is about as deep a form of injustice as you can 
get. 

Many philosophers, among them almost aU Marxists, will, as 
Cohen is well aware, reject any such an appeal believing with 
Bentham that talk of natural rights is nonsense on stilts. Cohen 
thinks that this is plain unreflective dogmatism. There is nothing 
problematic at all, he believes, about a suitably sanitized con­
ception of natural rights. "Natural rights," Cohen tells us, "are 
rights which are not merely legal ones. We say that we have them 
on moral, not legal, grounds."(8) He thinks there is no good rea­
son at all to think that this notion is nonsense or even parti­
cularly problematic. He does not think (pace Locke and Nozick) 
"there are natural rights to private property" but he does think 
"there· are natural rights" and he offers the following paradigm 
case which he thinks Marxists and other Left Wingers (people who 
normally scoff at talk of natural rights) should be sympathe­
tically inclined toward in spite of their distaste for natural 
rights-talk. Suppose a government, using constitutional means, 
forbids plainly peaceful protests against its nuclear defence 
policy claiming that these protests will endanger national secu­
rity. Suppose people outraged at such a patent maneuver - national 
security is hardly genuinely threatened - express their outrage 
by asserting 'People have a right peacefully to protest against 
any part of government policy'. When they so respond, they are, 
says Cohen, whether they know it or not, appealing to natural 
rights, since ex hypothesi what they claim would not be true at 
the level of legal rights. What they must be claiming, Cop.en 
argues, when they claim their rights have been violated, must 
be a natural right since they "would be claiming to possess a 
right which is not merely a legal one."(8) But to claim a right 
which is not merely a legal one or perhaps, as in this case, not a 
legal right at all is just what Cohen means by claiming a natural 
right. There is, he believes, nothing at all problematic here, 
nothing to get excited about which would lead to wild clalms about 
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natural rights being nonsense on stilts. As he sums it up, "the 
language of natural (or moral) rights is the language of justice, 
and whoever takes justice seriously must accept that there are 
natural rights."(8) 

Marxists often deny they believe in natural rights or in jus­
tice because they, Cohen claims, have a bad theory about their own 
moral beliefs. They have, that is, a deficient self-understanding 
here, and with these defects they· misdescribe their own beliefs 
about justice and rights. Cohen puts it thus: 

Now Marxists do not often talk about justice, and when they 
do they tend to deny its relevance, or they say that the 

. idea of justice is an illusion. But I think that justice 
. occupies a central place in revolutionary Marxist belie'f. 
Its presence is betrayed by particular judgments Marxists 
make, and by the strength of feeling with which they make 
them. Revolutionary Marxist belief often misdescribes it-

. self, out of lack of clear awareness of its own nature, 
and Marxist disparagement of the idea of justice is a good 
example of that deficient self-understanding. I shall try to 
persuade you that Marxists, whatever they may say about 
themselves, do have strong beliefs about justice. (8) 

He tries to show ambuJando where in practice Marxists would typi­
cally make a strong judgment of justice at a point where social 
democrats typically engage in evasion. . 

Social democrats - to work with his paradigm - object to an 
unmixed capitalist market economy. They complain rightly that 
laissez faire capitalism sends the weak to the wall. We must, they 
argue, have welfare cushions to protect the weak: to protect, that 
is, the unemployable, those temporarily out of work, the under­
employed or those whose salaries are so low that they cannot main­
tain themselves in anything like a decent manner. A good society -
indeed a just society - will, they argue, be a caring society. 
But, Cohen claims, they will, the humaneness and reasonableness of 
the above remarks notwithstanding, have a hard time meeting the 
conservative counter that while an unregulated free market in any 
unmiXed capitalist economy does indeed hurt a lot of people, still 
we cannot justly and rightly move to the mixed economy of the 
liberal welfare state for with its taxation powers to sustain 
welfare payments it will violat~ the rights ·of people to do what 
they will with what is their own, namely their own private pro­
perty, to which they have a natural right. Being theirs they can 
do with it what they will, as long as they do not violate the 
rights of others. Indeed under capitalism people do sometimes get 
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hurt. After all it isn't the Salvation Army, but, if need be, it 
is better that people get hurt than that their rights be violated. 
Where rights and harms that do not violate rights conflict, rights 
trump. Capitalists should become charitable persons and give phi­
lanthropic aid, but they cannot, rightly, be forced to do so by 
the state or the Church or indeed by anyone. It would indeed be a 
good thing for them to become charitable and for society to become 
a caring society but it is not something that can rightly be for­
ced, as the state can rightly force someone to desist from a vio­
lation of rights, for it would be a far greater evil to override 
considerations of justice and violate people's rights than to be 
uncharitable and not help people in need. The social democrat, as 
Cohen sees it, will lose out to the conservative here. 

The revolutionary socialist (the Marxist) has, by contrast, 
Cohen has it, a principled reply but it requires a justice argu­
ment and it requires an appeal to natural rights. Instead of be­
moaning the unfortunate effects on human well-being of the absence 
of transfer payments of the welfare state, the Marxist, according 
to Cohen, should reply, "that the socializing state is not viola­
ting rights, or even overriding them in the interest of something 
more important, but righting wrong: it is rectifying violations of 
rights, violations inherent in the structure of private proper­
ty."(9) The very existence of the institution of private produc­
tive property, he will argue, is unjust. As Cohen puts it - vi­
vidly contrasting the Marxist and the socialist position with the 
more evasive position of the social democrat - "the socialist 
objection of justice to the market economy is that it allows pri­
vate ownership of the means of existence which no one has the 
right to own privately, and therefore rests upon an unjust foun­
dation."(9) 

Cohen knows and grants that such rights-talk has a very un­
Marxist ring, but he urges Marxists and socialists to persist in 
such moralizing talk - to be, that is,Marxist moralists - in 
spite of the long standing tradition which claims moral-talk is 
ideological and rejects Marxist moralism. "I am sure," he remarks, 
"that revolutionaries believe this in their hearts, even those 
revolutionaries who deny that they believe it, because of ill­
conceived philosophical commitments."(9) Well, I do indeed believe 
in my heart (and in my head as well) that capitalism is unjust and 
that the private ownership of productive property is morally un­
acceptable, but I am also very uncertain, indeed deeply skeptical, 
as many socialist revolutionaries are, as to whether such natural 
rights-talk - such justice-talk - has any nonrhetorical force. I 
wonder, that is, whether it is not utterly caught up in the dis­
tortions of ideology. 
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Marx was not scathingly contemptuous of such talk of natural 
rights and natural justice for nothing. Nozick tells us that we 
have a natural right to private property, including private pro­
ductive property and that no one can override that right without 
violating our rights. Cohen, by contrast; tells us that we have no 
such natural right and that instead private ownership of produc­
tive property is theft and that morally speaking the right to 
productive property belongs to all of us in common. He believes, 
that is, that it is the case that it is our moral right that such 
property be held in common. He believes this obtains whatever the 
law of a given society may say and as a moral right it is our 
natural.right. This is just something we somehow discover by moral 
reflection to be true just as Nozickthinks he has discovered 
(though Cohen would have it mistakenly) the opposite to be true. 

There are, however, as far as I can see, all the old problems 
about natural rights standing there before us unresolved as well 
as all the old problems with what John Rawls calls 'rational in­
tuitionism'. These problems seem at least to apply to Cohen and 
Nozick alike with equal' force. There are - to gesture at some of 
the problems here - problems about how we would determine with any 
objectivity what is and isn't a natural right. We know histori­
cally and sociologically from the lists that have been proffered 
over cultural space and historical time by philosophers, poli­
ticians, theologians and the like that very different and not 
infrequently incompatible things with different rationales have 
been claimed as human rights or as natural rights. Some claimants 
have been very abstemious, such as H.L.A. Hart at one time, about 
what,' if anything, could count as a natural right, while others 
have been very latitudinarian in talking of welfare rights as 
natural rights and there have been all sorts of positions in be­
tween.20 As Richard Miller has argued, we seem at least to have 
too many rights, many of which conflict, with no way - or at least 
no apparent way - of making a further appeal to natural rights to 
tell us which rights override when they conflict.21 We seem, at 
least, if we remain in a hermeneutical circle of rights-talk, to 
have no way of knowing which of our putative rights, if any, are 
genuinely natural rights. Cohen and Nozick, philosophers of no 
mean intellect, assert exactly opposed things are natural rights 
and they each seem at least to give to understand that, if we 
would but carefully reflect, perhaps getting our judgments in 
reflective equilibrium, it would just be clear to the light of 
reason what our natural rights are at least in determinate cir­
cumstances. They do argue in that Cartesian idiom - the idiom 
of rational intuitionism; they do, however, within that kind of 
framework, try to provide convincing moral argumentation for one 
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view or another, but they continue to appeal to the very notions 
which seem to be in question - notions which seem at least to be 
very problematic - and it is anything but clear whether we should 
expect anything very decisive here. Certain intuitions just seem 
without much in the way of rationalization to be unquestionably 
taken as foundational - a kind of foundationalism without any 
explicit foundations. Yet it seems, at least, very late in the day 
to try to run such a moral Cartesianism. We seem to be at a loss 
here to ascertain what our natural rights really are. We are, as 
Bernard Williams has pointed out, relying very heavily on intui­
tion in a world where we know there are many and· conflicting in­
tuitions. 22 Reflecting on this and reflecting on Marx's talk about 
morality being ideological, it is difficult, to put it mildly, to 
sustain a belief in natural rights. This is reinforced by reflec­
ting on Marx's claims that rights claims are ideological (on a 
rational reconstruction: 'pervasively tend to be i~eological') and 
that what is standardly taken to be a right, either juridically or 
morally, in a given society during a given epoch, will be deter­
mined or strongly conditioned by the mode of production at the 
time and that our very understanding of ourselves, including our 
moral self-understanding, is deeply conditioned by the dominant 
ideology of the time. That sort of awareness inclines thoughtful 
people to be very wary indeed of talk about what in our heart of 
hearts we recognize to be a natural right. It leads us to. be very 
cautious about rational intuitionism. Our understanding of the way 
ideology functions gives us very good reasons to believe that our 
society, as every class society, cooks the books here. This should 
lead us to be, if we are reflective, very suspicious of our own 
self-consciousness, of, that is, our own moral intuitions. Perhaps 
in some way - say by a very careful application of what John Rawls 
and Norman Daniels call the method of wide reflective equilibrium 
- we could winnow out these intuitions. 23 But this kind of falli­
bilism is distant from Cohen's, or for that matter Nozick's, con­
fident moral proclaiming. 

There is, moreover, something deeply unsatisfactory about Co­
hen's initially attractive streamlined way of talking about what 
it is for something to be a natural"right. Recall Cohen's mini­
malist conception of what a natural right is: "Natural rights 
are rights which are not merely legal ones. We say that we have 
them on moral, not legal, grounds."(8) But suppose J.L. Mackie is 
right and it is the case that moral beliefs, including beliefs in 
rights, are merely social demands, a conception with which some 
Marxists at least would sympathize. If that is so, what contrasts 
with something that is just a legal right? That which is . not mere­
ly a legal right is not just customary in the way legal rights are 
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customary but is customary in some other way as well. If Mackie's 
account of moral beliefs is near to the mark, 'being customary' 
comes in this context to its being just the social demand of a 
determinate society, with a distinctive mode of production. That 
is surely not what Cohen wants to call a 'natural right' but it is 
a right which is not merely a legal one or perhaps not a legal one 
at all and so it fits Cohen's conception of a natural right. And 
it is a reading, albeit a reductionist one, of what a moral right 
is. Moral ,rights are social demands which are not merely legal or 
perhaps legal demands at all. But surely Cohen wants to say some­
thing more than that or at least people who have wanted to defend 
natural rights have wanted to assert something more robust. 

The point - perhaps the whole point - of asserting natural 
rights is to assert something that people just have in virtue of 
being human beings, something that allegedly does not depend on 
the legal, code, the set of conventions, the customa:ry conceptions 
of what is right or morally required or on any other customs or on 
the social demands of a particular society, no matter how strongly 
or pervasively expressed. Natural rights were meant to be some-' 
thing that moral agents could assert in the face not only of those 
social demands which are legal but in the face of any social de­
mands at all no matter how much social pressure there was behind 
them. But Cohen's characterization of a natural right, as a moral 
right which is not merely'legal, does not entitle us to set natu­
ral rights against such social demands or to contrast them with 
such social demands. It does not give us a higher tribunal, as the 
natural rights tradition thought it was doing, to assess our so­
cial demands whether legal or nonlegal. With what, in effect, is a 
low-redefinition of a 'natural right', we are, with that reading 
of a 'natural right', no longer able to make the very strong kind 
of claims that defender:s ,of natural rights wished to make and that 
gave such talk point. 24 

To say that, the above notwithstanding, it really does because 
for Cohen natural rights are rights we have on moral grounds is 
unhelpful. For such a counter to be persuasive, Cohen would have 
to make out that anti-realists in morality, such as Mackie or 
Westermarck, were mistaken in identifying morality with social 
demands. But, to make this out, he would have to do a not incon­
siderable amount of arguing, particularly in the face of Marxist 
claims about ideology, the class bias of moral conceptions and 
about historical materialism. Marxist sociology of morals and 
Mackian-Westermarckean anti-moral-realism claims seem at least 
to fit like hand and glove, mutually supporting and explaining 
each other. I do not believe a Marxist has to have a Mackie-like 
conception of ethics but it is a very natural resting place for 
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him, fitting, at least on the surface, far better with a Marxist 
sociology than a Cohen-like, Nozick-like Cartesian moral ratio­
nalism about natural rights clear to the light of reflective moral 
reason. No one who has a firm sense, a sense we get from Marx and 
the Marxist tradition, about how ideology-prone we are in such 
domains should have such an unqualified confidence in our capa­
cities to be able in intuition and in moral reflection to capture 
what it is that is right and morally required of us. Marxist immo­
ralism jettisons too much, but natural rights Marxist moralism is 
far too rationalistically confident about our unschooled moral 
capacities. 
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